

MAKING THE CASE FOR WOMEN, PEACE AND SECURITY

EVIDENCE AND COUNTRY EXAMPLES

THE ISSUE IN BRIEF

Women's status in a country is a major predictor of peace and their participation in conflict prevention, resolution and peacebuilding leads to longer lasting peace agreements. Despite this evidence, only 33 percent of peace agreements¹ reached in 2022 referenced women, girls, and gender. That same year, women represented just 16% of negotiators or delegates² in peace processes led or co-led by the United Nations, a noticeable drop from previous years.

While women have long contributed to efforts in peacebuilding and conflict prevention, more work needs to be done to ensure their equal and meaningful participation in peace and security processes.

THE SOLUTION

Women's inclusion in decision-making that affects them and the future of their countries is not only a matter of fundamental human rights, but also a strategic imperative, as adding a broader range of perspectives can tangibly reduce conflict and advance stability.³

Women, Peace and Security (WPS), a concept rooted in <u>UN</u>
<u>Security Council Resolution 1325</u>,⁴
recognizes the disproportionate effect of violence on women and girls, and calls for women's full and meaningful participation at all stages of international peace and security decision-making.

THE EVIDENCE

THE CRITICAL ROLE OF WOMEN'S PARTICIPATION IN PEACE AND SECURITY

Mounting evidence confirms that women's meaningful engagement in peace and security processes increases the likelihood and sustainability of peace:

- Women's active participation in peace negotiations improves the quality of peace accords, boosts provision implementation rates and contributes to longer-lasting peace.5
- Women are at the forefront of prevention efforts for conflicts and crises. In many countries, women peacebuilders help to diffuse tensions and mediate disputes between groups.
- Women work across political, religious, social and cultural divides to mobilize diverse groups.

 By establishing inclusive coalitions for peace, women create openings for dialogues and help reconcile disparate groups.
- Women hold critical knowledge about socially and culturally sensitive conflicts, allowing them to develop context-specific humanitarian responses and peacebuilding efforts.8
- Women can leverage their role, status and influence within societies and families to prevent and counter violent extremism and conflict, such as by identifying the early-warning signs of radicalization and serving as first-line defenders within their communities.

- Women and women's organizations are commonly seen as more trustworthy. 10 Their participation in power structures is crucial for building and maintaining the public's confidence, especially in fragile conflict and post-conflict environments.
- Women's political participation is associated with more equitable policy outcomes in post-conflict environments. Women tend to establish more inclusive political, economic, and social institutions, adopting a participatory approach to decision-making. This significantly contributes to long-term peace and prosperity.
- Women's education and participation in the workforce promotes inclusive economic growth and reduces income inequality and poverty. Women typically invest in their families and communities, leading to improved outcomes for their children and more peaceful and prosperous societies.
- Gender equality is a strong predictor for the stability of countries. In countries where women have limited rights or participation in decision-making, there are higher levels of violence and conflict. Shifts in the treatment of women often serve as early indications of instability¹³ within a society.

THE EVIDENCE IN NUMBERS



When women participate in peace processes as negotiators, mediators, signatories, and witnesses, the probability of an agreement lasting at least 15 years increases by 35 percent.¹⁴



Yet in 2022, women accounted for just 16 percent of participants in UN-led or co-led peace processes, dropping by 7 percent from 2020. Only 6 out of 18 peace agreements reached in 2022 included gender provisions.



Studies of 40 peace processes show <u>**0** instances</u>¹⁷ of women's groups acting as **spoilers** in peace processes.



The participation of civil society organizations, including women-led organizations, makes a peace agreement 64 percent less¹⁸ likely to fail.



A study of <u>58 conflicts</u>¹⁹ found that the absence of female parliamentarians increases the risk of relapse into conflict over time. However, when women comprise at least 35 percent of legislatures, the risk of relapse is almost non-existent.



The presence of women in the workforce is an early indicator of instability. Countries where women make up just 10 percent of the labor force, compared to those with 40 percent female labor participation, are almost 30 times more likely²⁰ to experience internal conflict.

WOMEN MAKE THE DIFFERENCE

The following country examples illustrate the integral role that women have played and continue to play in peace and security efforts around the world.



AFGHANISTAN 2021 - PRESENT

Since the Taliban's return to power in 2021, women's rights groups and leaders have been tire-lessly advocating for the recognition of the Taliban's gender apartheid regime as a crime against humanity. Despite the significant progress made in women's rights and security over the last 20 years in Afghanistan, the <u>Taliban's systematic discrimination</u>, ²¹ segregation, and exclusion of women from the education system, workforce, and public spaces has contributed to one of the world's worst humanitarian and economic crises. The End Gender Apartheid campaign, started by a coalition of Afghan and Iranian women activists, legal experts, and leaders, calls for gender hierarchies to be included in the definition of apartheid under international law, and criminalize the Taliban's attacks on the basic rights of women and girls.



COLOMBIA

1964-PRESENT

Local women's organizations pressured the Colombian government and Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC) to include women on the negotiation teams and to establish a Gender Sub-Commission during peace negotiations in 2014. This led to strong gender mainstreaming in the 2016 Final Peace Agreement, including 130 gender equality and women's rights commitments.²²



During the peace process in Colombia, women comprised 40 percent of delegates in Havana.²³



In transitional justice processes in 2022, women represented <u>55 percent of magistrates</u>²⁵ in the Special Jurisdiction for Peace in Colombia, and <u>36 percent of commissioners</u>²⁶ on truth commissions.



The final peace agreement had 130²⁴ gender and women's rights provisions.



Since 2000, a <u>coalition</u>²⁷ of Colombian women's organizations, e.g. Red Nacional, Limpal, Codacop, Humanas, Colombia Diversa, Ciase, and Casa de la Mujer, have advocated for the development and implementation of a WPS National Action Plan in Colombia. In August 2022, plans were announced to develop the inaugural Colombian NAP.



ETHIOPIA

2020 - 2022

The Tigray conflict in Ethiopia, one of the deadliest globally, saw an alarming level of gender-based violence (GBV), with an estimated 40 to 50 percent of women and girls in the Tigray, Amhara, Afar, and Oromia regions likely to have been affected by GBV²⁸ throughout the two-year war. In response, the Network of Ethiopian Women's Associations (NEWA) partnered with leading women's peacebuilding organizations to establish the Ethiopian Women Peacebuilders Network (EWPB). The network harnesses the role of women in community settings to provide peacebuilding and conflict resolution training, as well as support the development and coordination of localized peace projects.



IRAN

2022 - 2023

Feminist nonviolent resistance in Iran has existed for <u>decades</u>.²⁹ Widespread protests, known as the "Woman, Life, Freedom" movement, 30 were sparked in September 2022, after Mahsa Amini, a young Kurdish woman, died in the custody of Iran's "morality police" for allegedly violating the country's strict dress code laws. A growing number of female activists, lawyers and students have since been arrested for voicing dissent against the government. Defiance of ever stricter hijab mandates has grown nationwide, alongside continued anti-regime demonstrations and pro-democracy activism. Iranian women, including the imprisoned women's rights activist and 2023 Nobel Peace Prize laureate Narges Mohammadi, continue to <u>advocate</u> for the recognition of gender apartheid in Iran as a crime against humanity.



ISRAEL AND GAZA

2023 - PRESENT



Efforts such as the 1325 Project have laid a crucial foundation for <u>women's participation in the peace process</u>³² by spotlighting qualified Israeli and Palestinian women; yet there remains an opportunity to further empower and integrate them into current peace negotiations. Presently, <u>Israeli and Palestinian women-led organizations</u>³³ like Women Wage Peace and Women of the Sun are taking proactive roles in spearheading peacebuilding initiatives and nonviolent resolution from each side of the conflict.



KOSOVO

1998 - 1999

Despite challenges, progress is ongoing in normalizing relations between Serbia and Kosovo, emphasizing women's security and wellbeing. Survivors of wartime sexual violence in Kosovo have access to innovative reparations, supported by a strong network of women's organizations and <u>established transitional justice frameworks</u>³⁴ to enhance their protection and inclusion in regional negotiations.



LIBERIA 1989-2003

In 2003, the Women of Liberia Mass Action for Peace (WLMAP), a <u>women-led peace</u> <u>movement</u>³⁵ started by Leymah Gbowee, honored with a Nobel Peace Prize for her work, staged nonviolent protest efforts demanding an end to the civil war in Liberia. <u>Thousands of women mobilized</u>, ³⁶ organizing a sit-in outside of the peace negotiations and blocking the exit until the war ended in a peace agreement. The WLMAP continued their involvement in the implementation of the peace agreement, and in 2006, Liberia democratically elected Ellen Johnson Sirleaf – becoming the first country in Africa to elect a female head of state.



Women represented up to 40 percent of combatants³⁷ during Liberia's civil war.



In 2002, more than 2,500 women from across the country took part in the Liberian Mass Action for Peace, "sitting, dancing, singing, weeping, praying and fasting for peace in the capital."



Prior to formal peace talks, women produced the <u>Golden Tulip</u> <u>Declaration</u>, ³⁸ a platform of women's goals and demands, calling for gender equality, their meaningful participation in Track I peace processes and 50 percent representation in the transitional leadership.

Their efforts reinvigorated the peace talks, leading to the end of Liberia's 14-year civil war and bringing to power the country's (and continent's) first female head of state, Ellen Johnson Sirleaf.



During Ellen Johnson Sirleaf's presidency, one third of county governors³⁹ were women and women led the ministries of Foreign Affairs, Finance, Commerce, Youth and Sports, and Gender and Development.



LIBYA

2011 - PRESENT

Through nonviolent protest and activism, women-led civil society organizations, such as the <u>Libyan Women's Platform for Peace</u>, ⁴⁰ played a <u>key role</u>⁴¹ in the uprising against the Gaddafi regime and the subsequent political transition. Historically, women have been central figures in <u>conflict negotiation</u>⁴² and mediation on a local level, a process that is crucial to ensuring buy-in to national peace talks. While the role of traditional women mediators is often overlooked by official institutions and formal peace efforts, women continue to advocate for more representation in the peace process and are contributing to a lasting political solution for Libya. In 2020, women secured <u>23 percent of seats</u> in the UN-facilitated Libyan Political Dialogue Forum.



MALI

2012 - PRESENT

Following a rebellion in the north and a coup in 2012, women mobilized across ethnic and other divisions to call for human rights and an end to violence, using both formal and informal peacebuilding channels to urge armed groups to participate in peace dialogues. Despite their lack of inclusion in subsequent peace negotiations, women have remained actively engaged at the local level and in Track II and III mediation processes. In 2015, Mali adopted a 30 percent gender quota for appointed and elected office, as well as a second WPS National Action Plan for 2015-2017. Initiatives like *Case de la Paix*, 45 made up of over 70 women's associations and 2,000 members, are working to further advance women's participation in Malian political life, economy and conflict resolution efforts. Through their advocacy, in February 2024, the Malian government launched the "Roadmap on Gender, Elections and Reforms" to strengthen women's representation in appointed and elected offices.



MYANMAR = 2021 - PRESENT

Since February 2021, women have emerged as the driving force behind nonviolent street protests and the Civil Disobedience Movement (CDM), leading to an unprecedented surge in political mobilization among diverse groups of women as compared to the democratic era. Women have joined pro-democracy security institutions and armed resistance groups, including Myaung Women Warriors – Myanmar's first all-female People's Defense Force unit. Their involvement in traditionally male sectors has helped to challenge ingrained gender inequities, underscoring the need to further integrate women into decision-making processes.



RWANDA

1994

Since the end of the genocide and civil war in Rwanda, various measures have been implemented to facilitate women's political participation. The high number of women elected to government positions in Rwanda, as well as ongoing efforts to advance women's equality, have made the country a leading voice for women's political participation. Today, women continue to hold a <u>majority of parliamentary seats</u>. Female parliamentarians used a participatory legislative and leadership approach to introduce and gain support for a <u>GBV bill</u>, strengthening democratic processes. In 2018, Rwanda adopted its latest WPS National Action Plan for 2018-2022.



Women comprised 70 percent⁵⁰ of the post-genocide population, stepping into fill the power vacuum.



Women represented 44 percent⁵¹ of community mediators and 48 percent⁵² of the access to Justice Bureaus. They held over 60 percent⁵³ of positions in the lower house.



Women held a quarter of seats⁵⁴ on the constitution-drafting commission for Rwanda. The commission established a <u>30 percent quota</u>⁵⁵ for women throughout government, as well as a gender monitoring office.



Rwanda is the first country in the world to have a female majority in parliament: 61 percent in the Chamber of Deputies⁵⁶ and 37 percent in the Senate.⁵⁷



In 2020, Rwanda was ranked in the <u>top 10</u> countries⁵⁸ to shrink the gender gap.



SUDAN

2023 - PRESENT

Since the renewal of conflict in 2020, over <u>49 women-led peace initiatives</u>,⁵⁹ humanitarian efforts, and civil society organizations from across the country have established the Peace for Sudan Platform. The network fosters communication and strengthens community-based collective advocacy efforts to affect change. Women's organizations, historically active in national political demonstrations, peace efforts and humanitarian initiatives, have mobilized to deliver humanitarian aid, arrange shelters for internally displaced people (IDPs), and document instances of human rights abuses and gender-based violence.



Women made up 70 percent of protesters 60 in nation-wide demonstrations against President Al Bashir.



In 2019, the Sudanese Women's Declaration for Change No (1) demanded women's representation in all sectors at decision-making levels.⁶²

Women's rights groups led nation-wide campaigns to ensure women's inclusion in the peace process that led to the signed agreement between the Government of Sudan, the Sudan Revolutionary Front, and the Sudan Liberation Movement in 2020.



In 2022, due to the advocacy of women's rights organizations, the Sudan Political Framework agreement outlining the country's transition process was written to include key provisions on gender equality, violence against women and women's meaningful participation in politics, stipulating that women hold at least 40 percent of legislative and executive level positions.⁶¹



Since the outbreak of renewed violence in 2023, 49 women-led peace, humanitarian and civil society initiatives⁶³ have come together to create the Peace for Sudan platform.



SYRIA 2011 – PRESENT

Syrian women have played a crucial role in resolving various conflicts in their communities, protesting against the Assad regime and demanding democratic reforms. Despite immense personal risk, they have <u>engaged in mediation efforts</u>⁶⁴ and led negotiations with government and armed actors on a wide range of issues, from ending sieges to facilitating temporary ceasefires, obtaining access to essential services, and halting the recruitment of child soldiers. Syrian women and women-led organizations, such as the <u>Center for Civil Society and Democracy</u>⁶⁵ and the <u>Syrian Women's Political Movement</u>, ⁶⁶ have in the meantime continued to lead humanitarian and post-conflict recovery initiatives.



2022 - PRESENT

Since the 2022 invasion by Russia, Ukrainian women have become an integral part of Ukrainian defense efforts. Women comprise 22 percent of Ukraine's armed forces, ⁶⁷ including service in combat roles, and volunteer in civilian resistance efforts. Volunteer support by women's civil society groups ⁶⁸ has also provided critical frontline support, coordination of humanitarian assistance, and aid for civilian casualties of war. Women and girls in Ukraine, who have faced increased risk of gender-based violence, conflict-related sexual violence (CRSV), human trafficking, and displacement, have pushed for criminal accountability and transitional justice ⁶⁹ for victims. In 2022, Ukraine's War Crime Unit established a specialized CRSV department led by a female prosecutor. Due to sustained advocacy by a coalition of 50 women's rights groups, in 2022, Ukraine ratified the Istanbul Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence. Still, women's voices lack full and equal representation at the decision-making level, highlighting the need to increase the participation of women in peace and security efforts.

YEMEN

2014 - PRESENT

Despite being marginalized from formal politics, Yemeni women have actively participated in peace, security, and governance, most visibly during the <u>National Dialogue Conference</u>, with their involvement continuing despite the ongoing war. The Women Solidarity Network in Yemen <u>amplifies women's voices</u> in international fora, contributes to the development of a national agenda focused on Women, Peace and Security, and plays a critical role in national peacebuilding activities.

CALL TO ACTION

Despite progress made toward achieving gender equality, women and girls are disproportionately affected at every stage of conflicts and crises, and remain under-represented in conflict prevention, peacekeeping, conflict resolution, and post-conflict reconstruction.

Here's what you can do to advance Women, Peace and Security:



AMPLIFY WOMEN'S VOICES

Individual stories resonate and are relatable. When possible, include individual stories in research, panel discussions, and news reporting.



WELCOME MEN AS ALLIES

Men want a better world too, and embracing their support will help achieve better outcomes and faster institutionalization of the WPS agenda.



PRIORITIZE DIVERSITY OF ALL KINDS

Women make up 50 percent of the world, and gender-based data is often the easiest to research. Gathering gender-based data uplifts all societal groups, and champions diversity of all kinds and experiences to foster inclusivity and progress.



EMBRACE A PARTICIPATORY PROCESS

Women want to be heard and they will speak if given the opportunity, but often women are placed in male-dominated environments that lack conditions for women to participate fully and on equal footing.

Gender perspectives improve security outcomes.

Endnotes

- 1. UN Women, "Facts and Figures: Women, Peace, and Security," 2023, https://www.unwomen.org/en/what-we-do/peace-and-security/
- 2. UN Women, "Facts and Figures: Women, Peace, and Security."
- 3. UN Political and Peacebuilding Affairs, "Gender, Women, Peace and Security Department of Political and Peacebuilding Affairs," United Nations, 2023, https://dppa.un.org/en/women-peace-and-security.
- 4. UN Office of the Special Adviser on Gender Issues and Advancement of Women (OSAGI), "Landmark resolution on Women, Peace and Security," accessed July 2024, https://www.un.org/womenwatch/osagi/wps/.
- 5. Jana Krause, Werner Krause, and Piia Bränfors, "Women's Participation in Peace Negotiations and the Durability of Peace," International Interactions 44, no. 6 (November 2, 2018): 985-1016, https://doi.org/10.1080/03050629.2018.1492386
- 6. Gender, Peace and Security Unit & Mediation Support Unit/DPPA; UN Women, "COVID-19 and Conflict: Advancing Women's Meaningful Participation in Ceasefires and Peace Processes," August 2020, https://www.unwomen.org/sites/default/files/Headquarters/Attach- ments/Sections/Library/Publications/2020/Policy-brief-COVID-19-and-conflict-en.pdf.
- 7. Marie O'Reilly, "Why Women? Inclusive Security and Peaceful Societies," Inclusive Security, October 2015, https://www.inclusivesecurity. org/publication/why-women-inclusive-security-and-peaceful-societies/.

 8. The White House, "U.S. Strategy and National Action Plan on Women, Peace and Security," October 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/
- wp-content/uploads/2023/10/U.S.-Strategy-and-National-Action-Plan-on-Women-Peace-and-Security.pdf
- 9. U.S. Department of State Office of Global Women's Issues, "U.S. Strategy To Support Women and Girls at Risk From Violent Extremism and Conflict," February 2019, https://www.state.gov/u-s-strategy-to-support-women-and-girls-at-risk-from-violent-extremism-and-conflict. 10. Marie O'Reilly, "Why Women? Inclusive Security and Peaceful Societies."
- 11. Permanent Mission of the United Arab Emirates to the United Nations and the Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security, "Advancing Women's Participation in Post-Conflict Reconstruction," 2020, https://giwps.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/ Advancing-Women%E2%80%99s-Participation-in-Post-conflict-Reconstruction.pdf.

 12. Anna Fruttero et al, "Women in the Labor Force The Role of Fiscal Policies," International Monetary Fund, February 2020, https://www.imf.
- org/en/Publications/Staff-Discussion-Notes/Issues/2020/02/11/Women-in-the-Labor-Force-The-Role-of-Fiscal-Policies-46237.
- 13. Valerie M. Hudson, "What Sex Means for World Peace," Foreign Policy, April 2012, https://foreignpolicy.com/2012/04/24/what-sex-
- 14. Marie O'Reilly, Andrea Ó Súilleabháin, and Thania Paffenholz, "Reimagining Peacemaking: Women's Roles in Peace Processes," New York: International Peace Institute, June 2015, https://www.ipinst.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/IPI-E-pub-Reimagining-Peacemaking.pdf.
- 15. UN Women, "Facts and Figures: Women, Peace, and Security."
- 16. UN Women, "Facts and Figures: Women, Peace, and Security."
- 17. Marie O'Reilly et al., "Reimagining Peacemaking: Women's Roles in Peace Processes."
- 18. Desirée Nilsson, "Anchoring the Peace: Civil Society Actors in Peace Accords and Durable Peace," International Interactions 38 (2): 243-66, 2012, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/03050629.2012.659139
- 19. Jacqueline H.R. Demeritt, Angela D. Nichols, and Eliza G. Kelly, "Female Participation and Civil War Relapse," Civil Wars 16 (3): 346–68. 2014, https://doi.org/10.1080/13698249.2014.966427

 20. Mary Caprioli, "Gendered Conflict," Journal of Peace Research 37, no. 1 (2000): 51–68, http://www.jstor.org/stable/425725.
- 21. Farkhondeh Akbari, Jacqui True, "Women, Peace and Security in Afghanistan," Monash University, September 2022, https://assets.ctfas-
- sets.net/0oan5gk9rgbh/5JlltlwIPRKOpegMgqUgid/9c20498a5ba08b49457e68e1a0ed22b3/WPS_Afganistan.pdf.

 22. Keina Yoshida, Lina M Céspedes-Báez, "The Nature of Women, Peace and Security: A Colombian Perspective," *International Affairs* 97, no. 1, January 2021, https://doi.org/10.1093/ia/iiaa173.
- 23. Virginia M. Bouvier, "Gender and the Role of Women in Colombia's Peace Process," UN Women, March 2016, https://www.unwomen.org/ sites/default/files/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/Library/Publications/2017/Women-Colombia-Peace-Process-EN.pdf.
- 24. UN Verification Mission in Colombia and DPAA, "From Words to Action The Experience of UN Special Political Missions In Colombian Women, Peace and Security, 2016-2020," https://peacemaker.un.org/sites/peacemaker.un.org/files/WPS%20Study%20Lessons%20 Learned.pdf.
- 25. UN Women, "Facts and Figures: Women, Peace, and Security."
- 26. UN Women, "Facts and Figures: Women, Peace, and Security."
- 27. Claudia Gonzalez, "The Status of the Women, Peace and Security Agenda in Colombia and Progress Toward a 1325 National Action Plan," Our Secure Future, December 2023, https://oursecurefuture.org/our-secure-future/news/status-women-peace-and-security-agenda-colombia-and-progress-toward-1325
- 28. Milkee Bekele and Torianna Eckles, "Gender-Based Violence and the Tigray Conflict in Ethiopia: A Path to Accountability and Resolution," Wilson Center, December 2023, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/gender-based-violence-and-tigray-conflict-ethiopia-path-ac-<u>countability-and-resolution.</u>
- 29. Mona Tajali, "Iranian Feminist Resistance: Paving the Way to National and Global Change," Wilson Center, February 2024, https://www. wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/iranian-feminist-resistance-paving-way-national-and-global-change.
- 30. Mona Tajali, "Iranian Feminist Resistance: Paving the Way to National and Global Change."
- 31. Narges Mohammadi, "Gender Apartheid must be declared a crime," Nobel Peace Center, January 2024, https://www.nobelpeacecenter. <u>org/en/news/gender-apartheid-must-be-declared-a-crime.</u>
- 32. Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security, "Women, Peace and Security Conflict Tracker," accessed March 2024, https://www. wpsconflicttracker.com/
- 33. Xanthe Scharff, "Men Alone Cannot Build a Durable Peace in the Middle East," Foreign Policy, February 2024, https://foreignpolicy. com/2024/02/02/women-peace-israel-palestine-gaza/.
- 34. Amnesty International, "Kosovo: Compensation for Wartime Rape Survivors but Still No Justice," December 2017, https://www.amnesty. org/en/latest/press-release/2017/12/kosovo-compensation-for-wartime-rape-survivors-but-still-no-justice/.
- 35. Franck Kuwonu, "Women: Liberia's Guardians of Peace The Role of Women in Bringing and Sustaining Peace Lauded Globally," Africa Renewal - United Nations, 2018, https://www.un.org/africarenewal/magazine/april-2018-july-2018/women-liberia%E2%80%99 ians-peace
- 36. Anna Theobald, "The Role of Women in Making and Building Peace in Liberia," Columbia University Press, October 2012, https://cup.colum-<u>bia.edu/book/the-role-of-women-in-making-and-building-peace-in-liberia/9783838203867</u>
- 37. Anna Theobald, "The Role of Women in Making and Building Peace in Liberia."
- 38. Anjali Dayal and Agathe Christien, "Reframing Women's Roles in Peace Processes: Beyond the Negotiating Table," Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security, February 2020, https://giwps.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Beyond-the-Negotiating-Table.pdf.

- 39. Crisis Management Centre Finland, "Women, Elections and Politics: field notes from Liberia," January 2024, https://www.cmcfinland.fi/ en/women-elections-and-politics-field-notes-from-liberia/.
- 40. Libyan Women's Platform for Peace (LWPP), 2016, https://lwpp.org/about/index/About_Us.
 41. Emily Burchfield, "How the Exclusion of Women Has Cost Libya," Atlantic Council, November 2019, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ menasource/how-the-exclusion-of-women-has-cost-libya/
- 42. Palwasha L. Kakar, "To Help End a War, Call Libya's Women Negotiators Aisha Bakoush and Other Women, Unseen by Outsiders, Are Reducing Violence," The United States Institute of Peace, October 2019, https://www.usip.org/publications/2019/10/help-end-war-call-lib-
- 43. Council on Foreign Relations, "Libya Case Study," 2021, https://www.cfr.org/womens-participation-in-peace-processes/libya-4?vm=-modal#:~:text=Libyan%20women%20have%20advocated%20tirelessly,efforts%20at%20the%20local%20level.
- 44. Birama Apho Ly, Paterne Aime Petipe, Mady Ibrahim Kanté, Prudence Lubiche Noutcha Issoy, "Women in Peace Mediation in Mali: A Case Study Of Women's Participation In Recent and Ongoing Peace Processes," Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung, February 2024, https://library. fes.de/pdf-files/bueros/fes-ua/20994-20240205.pdf
- 45. UN Peacekeeping, "Women Wage Peace Visualizing Progress on Action for Peacekeeping," Africa Renewal United Nations, February 2020, https://www.un.org/africarenewal/news/women-wage-peace-%E2%80%94-visualizing-progress-action-peacekeeping.

 46. Nu Nu Lusan and Emily Fishbein, "We Are Warriors': Women Join Fight Against Military in Myanmar," Aljazeera, November 2021, https://www.un.org/africarenewal/news/women-wage-peace-%E2%80%94-visualizing-progress-action-peacekeeping">https://www.un.org/africarenewal/news/women-wage-peace-%E2%80%94-visualizing-progress-action-peacekeeping.
- www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/11/16/we-are-warriors-women-join-fight-against-military-in-myanmar.
- 47. Doris Buss and Jerusa Ali, "Rwanda: Women's Political Participation in Post-Conflict State-Building," in Fionnuala Ní Aoláin, and others (eds), The Oxford Handbook of Gender and Conflict (2018; online edn, Oxford Academic, 6 Dec. 2017), https://doi.org/10.1093/oxford-
- 48. Elizabeth Pearson, "Demonstrating Legislative Leadership: The Introduction of Rwanda's Gender-Based Violence Bill," Inclusive Security, April 2008, https://www.inclusivesecurity.org/publication/demonstrating-legislative-leadership-the-introduction-of-rwandas-gender-based-violence-bill/
- 49. The Women's International League for Peace and Freedom, "Rwanda," 2023, http://l325naps.peacewomen.org/index.php/rwanda/.
- 50. Liz Mineo, "Rwanda's Women as Leaders, Not Victims," The Harvard Gazette, June 2017, https://news.harvard.edu/gazette/story/2017/06/ harvard-author-notes-leading-role-for-women-in-post-genocide-rwanda/.
- 51. The Women's International League for Peace and Freedom, "Rwanda."
- 52. The Women's International League for Peace and Freedom, "Rwanda."
- 53. The Women's International League for Peace and Freedom, "Rwanda."
- 54. Inclusive Security, "25 Years After the Genocide How Women Helped Rebuild Rwanda," accessed July 2024, https://www.inclusivesecurity.org/how-women-helped-rebuild-rwanda/
- 55. Inclusive Security, "25 Years After the Genocide How Women Helped Rebuild Rwanda."
- 56. Government of the Republic of Rwanda, "Women Representation," accessed July 2024, https://www.parliament.gov.rw/women-repre-
- 57. Government of the Republic of Rwanda, "Women Representation."
- 58. UN Women, Africa, "Rwanda," 2020, https://africa.unwomen.org/en/where-we-are/eastern-and-southern-africa/rwanda.
- 59. UN Women, "Women Are Leading the Humanitarian Response in Sudan," July 2023, https://www.unwomen.org/en/news-stories/feature-story/2023/07/women-are-leading-the-humanitarian-response-in-sudan.
- 60. Rachel George, "Resolving Sudan's Crisis Will Require Inclusive Peace," Council on Foreign Relations, June 2023, https://www.cfr.org/ blog/resolving-sudans-crisis-will-require-inclusive-peace
- 61. United Nations Sudan, "Finding Sudan's Future Women Political Leaders: 1,070 and Rising," June 2020, https://sudan.un.org/en/49556-finding-sudan%E2%80%99s-future-women-political-leaders-1070-and-rising.
- 62. Rachel George, "Resolving Sudan's Crisis Will Require Inclusive Peace.
- 63. UN Women, "Sudanese Women Advocate for Peace at Conference in Uganda," October 2023, https://www.unwomen.org/en/news-sto-
- states.unwomen.org/sites/default/files/2022-07/Local-Mediation-Paper_EN-1.pdf.
- 65. Center for Civil Society and Democracy, 2020, https://www.ccsd.ngo. 66. Syrian Women's Political Movement (SWPM), 2020, https://syrianwomenpm.org/.
- 67. Trisha de Borchgrave, "Ukraine Needs Women to Win the War and the Peace," Chatham House, November 2023, https://www.chathamhouse.org/publications/the-world-today/2023-02/ukraine-needs-women-win-war-and-peace.
- 68. Cori Fleser, "Beyond Munitions: A Gender Analysis for Ukrainian Security Assistance," Atlantic Council, August 2022, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-research-reports/issue-brief/beyond-munitions-a-gender-analysis-for-ukrainian-security-assistance/.
- 69. Kateryna Busol and Fionnuala Ní Aoláin, "Women Are at the Center of Ukraine's Path to Justice and Recovery," Just Security, May 2024, https://www.justsecurity.org/95788/women-center-ukraine-recovery/.
- 70. Daryna Dvornichenko, "Russia's War in Ukraine and Women's Agency," The German Marshall Fund of the United States (GMF), August 2023, https://www.gmfus.org/news/russias-war-ukraine-and-womens-agency.
- 71. Office of the Special Envoy of the Secretary-General for Yemen (OSEGGY), "Women, Peace and Security," September 2021, https://osesqv. unmissions.org/women-peace-and-security.
- 72. Council on Foreign Relations, "Yemen Case Study," 2022, https://www.cfr.org/womens-participation-in-peace-processes/yemen.



Washington, DC USA oursecurefuture.org @OurSecureFuture

